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ANDREW WINOKUR

Interviewed by Andrea Tone

San Juan, Puerto Rico, December 14, 2004

AT: My name is Dr. Andrea Tone and we’re at the 2004 ACNP Meeting in Puerto Rico and this morning I have the privilege of interviewing Dr. Andrew Winokur.( Thank you for joining us.

AW: Sure.

AT: Why don’t we start by getting some background information on you, how you got interested in medicine?  You have a BA from Yale, I see.

AW: I had a circuitous route to develop an interest in medicine.  I went to Yale and was an American Studies major but had no thought about medicine.  At Yale, I was involved in a volunteer organization that helps students get connected with volunteer activities.  It’s called Dwight Hall and it’s a well-known local organization at Yale.  So, I did activities like tutoring kids in the city area. One of the projects they had available was to go to the local state psychiatric hospital in Middletown, about forty-five minutes from New Haven, called the Connecticut Valley Hospital.  I was paired with a patient, went each week and spent time with him. By coincidence, this was a young fellow exactly my age, nineteen when I started, who was schizophrenic. At that time the prospects for people with serious psychiatric illnesses, like schizophrenia, was very grim.

AT: This was the early 1960's?

AW: This would have been 1962 or 63.  It was quickly very clear that the staff felt this fellow would be in the hospital the rest of his life; that he had no prospects for any kind of life or expectations.  I got to know him well during the year, coming out each week. It was difficult to accept he had no prospect for a future life; he was my age and had no discernable physical ailments. 

AT: People viewing this videotape might be interested in your description of the hospital. 

AW: At that time, state psychiatric hospitals were the primary modality caring for patients with what we now call Severe and Persistent Mental illness. There was a movement in the mid to late sixties to empty the state hospitals and care for patients in their communities, in mental health centers, but the time that I’m talking about was a before that started.  So the majority of severely ill psychiatric patients were still maintained in these large state hospitals, which housed thousands of patients. Subsequently, the number of patients in these facilities has been very much reduced.  They were large, very old buildings kind of dark, very grim. That was relatively soon after the psychopharmacological era started. Chlorpromazine, (Thorazine), was the first antipsychotic drug and the first major psychopharmacologic agent, identified in 1952, and introduced to the US a few years later, in the mid to late fifties.  So, by 1962, when I had this initial experience, drugs like Thorazine were widely used but still not very well understood by the psychiatric community. It was effective in helping control acute symptoms of schizophrenia, like hallucinations or agitated behavior, but it was used in high doses and had very strong side effects, so that patients were sedated and tended to have a lot of neurological symptoms that made them walk stiffly. This produced was a shuffling gait, so wards were filled with patients moving slowly, stiffly and often with movements of their mouths and tongues. It was definitely a grim place.  I hadn’t been back to the Connecticut Valley Hospital, until a year ago.  I happened to give grand rounds there and it was quite an experience to go back after more than thirty years and see a lot of the same buildings. Things had changed as a result of much more effective treatment, but just the physical reminders of what it was like brought back a lot of memories.

AT: Did the patient you were paired with get attached to you?  

AW: We developed, over the years, a strong bond. In fact, an unusual experience occurred at the end of the year. I was probably immature and not with great judgment, but I wanted to expand his horizons and expose him to other types of experience. The big activity in the spring at Yale is called College Week-End and I was able to arrange to have him join.  We had a good time together and a good experience.

AT: That’s a great thing.

AW: Still, I wondered whether, in the long run, that experience was good for him or it was bad to expose him to that striking contrast to his usual environment was, and most likely, was going to continue to be.  In any event, that was a formative experience that got me thinking about psychiatry. It could have turned out the opposite way around, my feeling that going into psychiatry would be a disillusioning, grim prospect; the last thing one would want to do. Instead, it struck me as being an area where there was tremendous need and something I wanted to become involved in.  Up to that point I thought psychology would be the path I might follow, so I took a couple of psychology courses, did well and enjoyed them.  

AT: Your BA you said was in American Studies.

AW: That’s right. Yale was at the forefront in recommending a broad liberal arts education. They still advocated the courses you needed to be pre-med, but also wanted you to have a balanced education. The American Studies major was a perfect counterpoint to the science that I gradually started to get involved in.

AT: It’s a famous program.

AW: It’s outstanding and, curiously, I feel a lot of the skills and training I got in the American Studies major were among the most valuable forms of preparation for what I’ve been doing the last thirty years, in terms of pulling information together from a lot of disciplines. It was a very broad and integrated major. A lot of my science colleagues get paralyzed when they have to put words on paper, but writing was a big part of what we had to do, so I’ve enjoyed writing over the years.

AT: You decided first to pursue psychology, so how did you end up at the Tufts University School of Medicine?

AW: There were a couple of other shaping experiences.  I enjoyed psychology courses and had much more affinity for them than for other science courses. I had a psychology professor who became a mentor and adviser. He talked to me about what I wanted to do. His advice was that I would have more opportunities and flexibility through a career in medicine and psychiatry.  He obviously identified things I, at the time, didn’t understand or appreciate. Another major formative experience happened in my junior year, when I was already committed to the pre-med track. In the midst of that year the organic chemistry and physics courses were taking a tremendous effort to get to a passable level, because these were not my natural talents. A professor in the anatomy department who did something that ended up on the front page of the New York Times.  His name was Jose Delgado.  He dressed up in a matador’s outfit and entered a bull ring with a bull that had an electrode implanted in the amygdale, an area of the brain identified with the control of aggressive behaviors. He had a short-wave transistor in hand and as the bull started to approach him he activated it, stimulating the electrode in the amygdala. The bull came to a screeching halt, turned around and timidly crept away.

AT: That’s fascinating.  It seems like a high risk experiment.

AW:  He obviously had a lot of confidence in his research findings and clearly did this to get publicity. It was a staged event that, as I said, made the front page of the New York Times. He did this to convey the brain was the new frontier of mental health research and used it to encourage people interested in psychiatry to pursue research on the brain.  I read that article, and a light bulb went on; it came together with my earlier experience at the State hospital. While I was still interested in psychology, from the day I saw that article it was clear what I wanted to do. How to do it, how to get there, was much more of a challenge. So, I essentially went to medical school to pursue a career in psychopharmacology and biological psychiatry, but I didn’t really understand what that meant or what one did to get to the point where you could do things like that.

AT: Do you remember what year that happened?

AW:  That would have been 1965.  

AT: So you had a clear vision, by the time you entered med school, about what you were going to do?

AW: I had a clear vision but in those years psychopharmacology was not known to a lot of people in medicine. It was a defined area, starting to come along, but people were unaware it was a career path in psychiatry one could follow.

AT: How was psychiatry taught at Tufts?  Did the psychoanalytic model still prevail?

AW: The department was totally psychoanalytically oriented.  Tufts is a fine medical school and I was lucky to get in, given my undergraduate background.  It never even occurred to me to look for a medical school with a department of psychiatry that had more on the biological side. In my second year as a medical student, I recognized I was getting no exposure to the areas I wanted to pursue. So I made an appointment to talk to the Chairman of and told him about the problem I was having.  He was very nice, listening and kindly nodding his head, like we tend to do in psychiatry. Finally he said, "I understand the problem and can help you".  It’s obvious you have a neurosis about wanting to do research on the brain; it’s probably a defense mechanism, because you don’t want to get too close to patients and want to kind of distance yourself in the lab”.  So, he offered to help by referring me to a therapist.

AT: What a great story!  How did you respond?

AW: That night I’d heard about a psychopharmacology graduate program at Harvard, studying behavior in pigeons. So, I started working on a plan to take a leave of absence from medical school and apply to the graduate program where I could do research.  Another key mentor helped me. I had talked to the Chairman of Pharmacology at Tufts, a cardiovascular researcher, about my frustrations. He had no advice initially; he no knowledge about a suitable program. But, a couple of days later he came running up to me, very excited, telling me that he had received a brochure about one of the first NIMH funded programs in neuroscience at the University of North Carolina. I can’t remember all the people involved, but a couple of key outstanding ACNP members were involved including Morrie Lipton, a father figure to many people in the field.  Morrie had been a biochemist, had a PhD in biochemistry and went back to medical school to become a psychiatrist. Just by reading his degrees and description of interests, the program sounded like what I was looking for. Art Prange was another of the people listed in the brochure. So I called the program director and asked if I could come to visit, see what the program was about and what one had to do to get in. I had appointments with Art and with Morrie, among others in the program. I remember, vividly, when Morrie invited me into his office, and knowing nothing about why I was there, asked what he could do for me.  And, I said, “Well, everybody I talked to in Boston has told me there’s no such person as you so I had to come down and see for myself, find out what you are doing and how you got here”.  He laughed and said, “Well, you know, that’s the provincial Boston outlook. There are lots of people around like me, and we can give you advice”. I attended a seminar in the group that Art Prange led, where he gave an overview, this would have been 1968, of the catecholamine hypothesis of depression, based on Joe Schildkraut’s article.  This was the first time I had heard this kind of discussion; it was incredibly exciting and exactly on target with what I was hoping to become involved in.  They said they could offer me a summer Fellowship, as a medical student, to work with them. But, they also said, that there were people right in Boston doing this kind of work and encouraged me to speak to them. Both of the individuals they mentioned had recently moved to Boston from NIMH; they were Seymour Kety and Joe Schildkraut.  So I made an appointment to meet with Seymour Kety, who was wonderful.  He’d just moved to Mass General but hadn’t started his lab going. He recommended I speak to Joe Schildkraut at Mass Mental Health Center and, if something didn’t work out, he would find something else for me.  I met with Dr. Schildkraut who arranged, with a lot of effort, to find support for my working in his lab in the summer between my second and third year in medical school. I worked in Joe’s lab that summer studying the effects of antidepressant drugs on the activity of brain neurotransmitters like norepinephrine that had become a focus of attention.  Joe had started a project, a very important one that started a new trend looking at the effects of drugs like imipramine, given to rats in an animal model on a repeated basis for three weeks. Most of the studies, at that point, had focused on the immediate effects of antidepressants on brain chemistry in animals, although clinically, it had become well known that in patients the drugs took a longer time, administering them regularly, before an antidepressant response. The question he was interested in asking was, is there something about giving these drugs for a period of time that causes effects to help explain how the antidepressant drugs work. I felt this was a tremendously exciting and important project to become involved in.  The nature of the project meant the rats had to be injected twice a day, every day, to fit the paradigm. So, seven days a week I went in at eight in the morning and eight in the evening to inject the rats and learn how to sacrifice the animals and measure the chemicals.  I couldn’t wait to see the results until the next morning so I’d go in at midnight to read the results coming off the counter. I realized something was going on that was pretty profound.  I just loved the work.  The first project we did was an incredibly unrealistic experience for a young person starting out in research; it ended up being published in Science. It’s also an example of the kind of work Joe Schildkraut allowed me to be introduced to.  I loved that experience so much I ended up working any available spare time, to the extent a medical student has spare time. I took four months of elective time in the fourth year to work full time in Joe’s lab. As a sign to my wife of what was coming in the future, we got married in October of my senior year on a Sunday, and Monday I was back in the lab. We delayed our honeymoon until a few months later. She’s been very supportive and it was probably not unrealistic experience to find out  I was focused on what was going on with the work. That was an incredible journey, going from, “where is this field and how do I get into it?” to being totally enthralled with what I was doing and the opportunity to be exposed to someone like Joe Schildkraut. He had an incredible impact on me, but I loved the research so much that I could have been persuaded to stay with research and not worry about clinical training.  Joe had a talk with me and told me an important issue to think about was the difference between studying psychiatry and becoming a psychiatrist.  He said I could choose what I felt was right for me, but he felt I should think seriously about the important value of becoming a psychiatrist, of developing the clinical skills, in addition to pursuing research training. That had a significant impact because, initially, I was looking for the path that would keep the research momentum going.  In looking for residency programs, it helped me realize the importance of finding a place to do training that would balance the opportunity to get solid training as a psychiatrist with an opportunity to stay involved in research.

AT: It seems your medical training in psychiatry was much bifurcated; you were learning about psychoanalysis at Tufts and having this amazing experience in the lab.  It must have been strange.  Did the people at Tufts find out about it or warm up to it?

AW: I applied to a number of programs.  Initially, only Boston programs, because my wife was from Boston and I enjoyed my relationship with Joe. I applied to the program at Tufts. They asked me to withdraw my application, based on the fact they were a small program and didn’t want to give up one of their few slots to someone who wanted to go into research.  At least, at that point, their orientation was different. A few years later they brought Dick Shader in to be Chairman, so in the later seventies things changed.  Another person, who became a key and valued mentor, was Ross Baldessarini.  I had done a clinical psychiatry rotation at Mass General and got to know Ross, at that time a young faculty member, who had come from Hopkins to Mass General.  So, a lot of ACNP members have been very key mentors.  Ross pleaded with me to look at programs more broadly around the country, which he felt would offer more balance between the clinical and the research opportunities than the way the programs in Boston were organized. There were some outstanding programs around the country that had developed very solid foundations and track records and trained a lot of leaders in the field.  I applied to places like Yale, which has turned out so many of the leading people, and Johns Hopkins, where Ross had trained.  I had a memorable interview with Sol Snyder, at the University of Chicago, which had an amazing program. I also interviewed with Herb Meltzer there.  Danny Freedman was Chairman and happened to be out of town that day.  I’ve been told that if he were in town, there’s no way I would have left Chicago without having been signed on.  I ended up choosing Penn as a place that seemed an incredibly good fit.  They had a form of research residency program, which, if one was accepted, provided an additional year of training with an opportunity to coordinate research and clinical work throughout a more extended period of time.  The director of the residency training program at Penn said to me, “We’re very interested in attracting residents who have interest in research, but we’re pretty rigorous about the clinical training expectations. We’ll give you research training opportunities, but you’re going to carry a full clinical load and we’re going to be rigorous in our clinical training requirements”.  He thought that might not be my preferred type of opportunity but that was exactly what I was looking for, that balance.  That was one of the things that sold me on Penn and the quality of the people who were there.  There were a couple of residents in the program, who, while doing training in psychiatry, were also pursuing PhD’s in related disciplines. I didn’t realize that that was going to be applicable to me, but it impacted me. It turned out I ended up pursuing a PhD in pharmacology while I was doing my residency training, so I followed that path of enriching my own background during residency.

AT: Why did you do that?  Did you feel that the MD program, the residency, didn’t give you enough theoretical moorings in pharmacology?

AW: Exactly so.  Again, this research residency program did provide more flexibility. It cost a bit more time, but that was not a big deal. I was doing course work and also starting the foundation of my laboratory training experience. When I looked into it, it wasn’t going to take much more to put things into the structure of a PhD program. What did appeal to me was that the pharmacology program at Penn was a very well respected, rigorous program. There was no question that, initially, some of the faculty in pharmacology had questions about the depth of my commitment. We had to rotate and give seminars. When my seminar was on some of the questions would be pretty pointed, They weren’t hard-core negative but they wanted to see whether I was just looking to rip off another degree or was in this to get involved in a substantive manner, which is definitely what I was aspiring to do. The PhD program overlapped with the medical school programs so graduate students got a lot of their initial credits from the first couple of years of medical school, taking the same courses.  They also gave me eight course credits from my Tufts training. They allowed me to take courses that were very relevant to a substantive background in pharmacology and related disciplines, so I did not have to repeat things I’d been exposed to and would have made it overly cumbersome.  So it ended up being efficient and very rewarding as a way of balancing my training.

AT: What did you do your doctoral research on?  

AW: That was another interesting and fortuitous occurrence.  While I was a medical student, I did a two month elective in endocrinology at Mass General Hospital and I was fascinated by patients with endocrine disorders who seemed to have a lot of profound behavioral manifestations, typically, mood swings. I found in talking with the people in the endocrine service, that this was common. They weren’t particularly interested in it but it seemed obvious that hormonal effects on emotion were an important issue.  When I worked with Joe Schildkraut he allowed me to pursue a side project to my main research in that we ended up administering small doses of thyroid hormone, along with antidepressants, to the rats in his chronic model.

AT: Was it Synthroid, the substance used in people who have hypothyroid disease?

AW: Yes, exactly. We thought we were getting some interesting findings, but it was a little out of context. Then Joe came back from a meeting very excited, having heard Art Prange give a report on the first studies in patients with depression, that adding a small amount of thyroid hormone to an antidepressant could bring about a more rapid response to treatment. This is an issue that’s been discussed pro and con in the field. I went to a study group last night where Peter Whybrow, my former Chairman from Penn, was one of the presenters who talked about newer studies on exactly the same topic.  This was probably 1969, and Joe had heard Art Prange present the first studies of this type. When we put together what they were reporting in patients with depression and what we believed we were seeing in the rat, looking at how small doses of thyroid hormone changed the chemical balance and response to antidepressants, it seemed to make a coherent story.  So, my initial thought in looking for a dissertation project, was to follow up on this observation and try to find a way to study how thyroid hormones affect brain chemistry in a way relevant to antidepressant treatment.  By good fortune, it turned out that there were quite a few developments in the field when I was starting to look for a dissertation project in 1973. The pace of advance in science was such that in 1969, just a few years earlier, a compound was identified that was the brain’s regulator of the thyroid. It is called thyrotrophin releasing hormone or TRH.  It was initially identified in the hypothalamus and acts on the pituitary gland to regulate the secretion of TSH, thyroid stimulating hormone, which, in turn, regulates the thyroid. The first assay to measure this hormone was developed in 1972, by Dr. Robert Utiger, who was the head of endocrinology at Penn.  So, for the first time it was possible to measure this hormone, to study it and also study what regulated it.  When I learned about this I made an appointment to meet with Dr. Utiger to see if I could pursue studies in his laboratory. He was very accommodating.  My initial thought was we would study effects of thyroid hormone treatments on this brain regulator of the thyroid as the focus of the research. As is so often the case in science, some unexpected things happened. Dr. Utiger was an endocrinologist, to him the hypothalamus and the brain were all one and the same, an entity to provide hormones to regulate the endocrine system, the pituitary- thyroid axis.   I asked him if I could employ a brain dissection technique I had learned in Dr. Schildkraut’s lab to do a finer dissection of the brain, and measure TRH in different regions.  Of course, that seemed to be a waste of time because we were only going to find TRH in the hypothalamus, but he was willing to allow me to do it.  The very first experiment we did, I found plenty of TRH in the hypothalamus, as expected, but also found TRH in other brain regions that seemed to have nothing to do with the hypothalamus.  I remember Dr. Utiger, jokingly asking “Did you wash your hands when you did the experiment”, kind of like I was contaminating the other areas.  So, he made me repeat the experiment about five or six times and I kept getting the same results.  He made me do a number of things to test what I was measuring in other brain regions really was TRH. Every experiment along those lines  supported the idea.  Art Prange had another major impact at this point.  Just as we were coming to believe this compound, supposedly a hypothalamic releasing hormone, was actually present in many areas of the brain, Art and his colleagues, in 1972, had come out with a report that when they gave TRH to depressed patients, it had mood elevating, antidepressant effects.  They, also, did studies in animals and found that it was not simply stimulating the thyroid. In subsequent studies where they removed the thyroid or they removed the pituitary, TRH still produced effects.  So, they developed behavioral and clinical data to make this an issue of greater interest. My first experiment in the lab as I told you led to a report in Science in 1974, and now I had the finding that TRH was present, widely, throughout the brain.  Dr. Utiger indulged me in the discussion to put in what seemed like wild speculation. First, because TRH was present in areas of the brain we associate with emotion and behavior, TRH might function in the manner of a neurotransmitter in the brain and second, it might be one of the messengers involved in regulating behavior.  That became the start of a path that has been a lot of what I’ve been doing for the past thirty years or so. About half of my research time and activity has been devoted to studying TRH and TRH systems trying to understand them and how we could use the principles of what TRH is doing in the central nervous system to identify new therapeutic options for patients with psychiatric disorders. Art Prange and I, with a couple of other colleagues, last year published a paper in a journal called The Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics, which was a hypothesis generating article. We talked about a concept that TRH systems are important regulators or mediators of central nervous system activity and there is a potential for new drugs based on TRH and TRH analogs that might have effects on a number of neurological and psychiatric disorders.  This is still a goal we are attempting to pursue and develop after these many years.

AT: What you are talking about corresponds with a grass roots understanding, at least among my friends, many of whom have hypothyroidism, myself included, with what happens if you accidentally take too much medicine.  I’m not super organized with Synthroid and I don’t have it lined out in little boxes so I remember exactly when I’ve taken it and when I haven’t.  There have been days when I thought, did I take it or didn’t I take it. If I take an extra pill or an extra half pill I get a burst of euphoria, lots of energy, lots of ability to concentrate and doing things twice as well.  Though I don’t think I suffer from depression, it’s interesting how it effects one’s view of the world. And I don’t know if that’s a placebo effect.

AW: I don’t think so at all. It’s the kind of observation from patients, and clinicians who listen to patients that provided a basis for thinking this is something we need to take seriously and try to understand at a more substantive level. I mentioned that the start of my interest in this area was from my experience as a medical student on the endocrine rotation.  I was hearing stories from patients about relationships between changes in hormonal function and emotional states that were compelling, but the endocrinologists, because of their narrow focus, were not interested. In fact, I asked one of my attendings on the endocrine service, is this something you see a lot?  His reaction was, we see it all the time and it’s a big pain in the neck!  It makes these people so difficult to deal with while we’re trying to put them through tests to figure out if they have a pituitary tumor, or whatever the problem was. The hints have been there for years. 

AT: Would this have hazards like if you were taking too much cardiac medication?

AW: Oh, absolutely, yes. The very first reports in the literature on thyroid disorders like Graves Disease and some other thyroid disorders describe a psychosomatic mind- body interrelationship in the development of thyroid problems.  So, in early thyroid and Cushing’s disease, in a lot of adrenocortical conditions and certainly in reproductive and menstrual cycle phenomena, there are many glimpses of important mood, behavior and hormone interrelationships where the brain comes into play. There are many people related to the ACNP, who have been major figures in this field; Ed Sachar, one of the pioneers in this field who had a great impact on my interests, Bruce McEwen who has been studying the effects of steroid hormones on brain function, Art Prange and his work on thyroid. We’ve had a number of members who’ve been leading figures in the whole area of how hormones play a role in brain function; they opened up this field.  We still have a long way to go, but we have tremendous opportunities. 

AT:  It does seem to be a hot topic.  You’ve done a lot of work on insomnia as well, and I wanted to ask you about that.  What got you interested in it?

AW:  In addition to working with Dr. Utiger and having a laboratory base, I did also want to develop background and training and skills in clinical research. The nature of my program allowed that another fantastic ACNP member became a key mentor to me in this regard, Karl Rickels. He was my mentor for clinical psychopharmacological research. I started studying under Karl as a resident and continued to remain associated with him throughout my twenty-five years at the University of Pennsylvania. I became involved with insomnia through basic research with TRH and through a lot of clinical psychopharmacological research projects. Following Karl’s interest, there was a lot of focus on clinical trials with antidepressant drugs and in anxiety. We had a chance to do some of the early work identifying problems with drugs like Valium (diazepam) in terms of people on them for a long time that had problems getting off them, who had problems with withdrawal.  That was a very rich rewarding experience.  One of the problems we found in people who had been on benzodiazepines for a long time, was that they would often have very pronounced problems with rebound insomnia, when we tried to take them off the drug. What made me interested in insomnia was that in our research on TRH, we became involved in studies with ground squirrels, a hibernating animal, and we found if we administered small amounts of TRH into the areas of their hippocampus, key in the regulation of hibernation, it fully woke the animal up. We did subsequent studies in ground squirrels that were not hibernating but were asleep and found that administering TRH had an activating effect. We also found that TRH in awake animals has an activity reducing effect. This lead to another paper we were fortunate enough to have published in Science, and to formulation of the hypothesis that TRH might regulate arousal, almost like a thermostat. If activity was low, it would tend to bring it up and if it was excessively high, it would tend to dampen it down. My long range goal has always been to span the basic and clinical research areas, what we call “translational research,” and it seemed to me the most promising opportunity would be research in the sleep area in order to make that kind of bridge, clinically. For that, I needed to get training in sleep research, which I had not had any background in.  So, I took a course at Stanford, the leading center for sleep and sleep disorders.  The Director, Dr. William Dement, is a widely known expert in the field. I arranged with somebody in Philadelphia, who was an expert sleep researcher, to mentor me. So I developed a chance in mid-life to become involved in the sleep area. From that, I have had a chance to pursue research in a number of fascinating areas, partly related to insomnia. Something we’ve done quite a bit of is how antidepressant drugs with different pharmacologic profiles effect sleep in different ways. We did some studies with a very interesting new drug called Modafinil or Provigil. With Modafinil we did the original studies in narcolepsy.  All of this has grown from the idea sleep would be an important aspect of research to get involved in. At some point down the road we might end up doing work related to TRH and sleep. Part of our current clinical research portfolio at the University of Connecticut involves studies on different aspects of sleep in different pharmacological treatments.

AT: Why did you go to Connecticut?

AW:  I went by an indirect route. I had been at Penn for twenty-five years and it was a terrific place but as you go along in your career you think about what other opportunities you might consider. I was contacted by a former colleague from Penn who at Dartmouth. They were looking for a new director of psychopharmacology, which sounded like an appropriate title.  I went to visit not expecting I could be persuaded to make a change, but the person I met I really connected with. He was the Vice-Chairman of Psychiatry at Dartmouth, named Leighton Huey. He’d come from San Diego and had some very innovative cutting edge ideas about psychiatry, where the field was going, bold changes needed to make psychiatry relevant as a discipline going into the new century. I thought he had very pertinent ideas about how psychopharmacology fit into this larger perspective.  And, it felt like the right time and the right opportunity.  So, I joined the department at Dartmouth in 1997, and we were having a great time working on these very innovative programs. Because of those programs the University of Connecticut invited Dr.Huey to be Chairman of Psychiatry. As soon as I heard he was moving I asked if he would be willing to have me join him. Fortunately, he was and several of us moved from Dartmouth to the University of Connecticut in 1998.

AT: I bet Dartmouth was really pleased!

AW:  It was a bit of an adjustment, but we started some initiatives that were new, exciting and worthwhile. And in Dartmouth we recruited a top-flight person, Tom Mellman, to take over my role and I think they are thriving. Dartmouth has prospered and at University of Connecticut, we’ve got some very exciting things going. Even though I was from Connecticut and was going home, it wasn’t a part of the plan.  It just happened, like so many things, by coincidence and serendipity.

AT: Let me ask a few final questions and if there’s anything you’d like to add, please do so.  Fast forward, twenty to fifty years, what would you hope psychopharmacology has achieved and what do you think it may provide for patients and psychiatrists?

AW:  We’re hearing about this each day we go to the meetings. This society provides clear, accurate and indelible road maps for where we need to be going.  I talked about what conditions were like when I first encountered psychiatry and the progress between my first entering the field in the mid sixties and now is striking. But in spite of the great advances and progress we made, we have a tremendous way to go beyond where we are now. Psychiatry has been evolving and understands we need a body of basic science knowledge as a foundation to build a discipline that was not present in the early years. Then it was more a belief in things without having evidence to support the ideas.  We’ve got a tremendous way to go and this was  mentioned in the President’s session yesterday in which it was emphasized we need a better understanding of the fundamental mechanisms of the disorders we’re dealing with to making advances in diagnoses and developing more effective and targeted treatments. As in other areas of medicine, progress is based on building on these types of foundations. So there will continue to be exciting advances in the future. Twenty to forty years from now, we’ll have completely new approaches to diagnosing, not replacing our clinical knowledge and skills, but supplementing them with other approaches.  Making much more substantive discreet diagnoses, and formulating treatment plans based on a much more fundamental understanding of the disorder. I continue to see this as a dynamic evolving field with immense opportunities.  This is something we try to convey to the medical students at UConn.  When we first came to UConn, almost no students chose to go into psychiatry. We’re a small school, about eighty students, but these days we regularly have seven or eight students from each class choosing to go into psychiatry. This is because we believe passionately, and communicate to the students this is an important mission.

AT: There’s been a lot of talk at this meeting about the progress neuroscience has made, yet a lot of people I’ve interviewed have pointed out this is a time in American society when consumer and patient confidence in pharmaceutical products, particularly, psychiatric medicines is at an all time low. There’s controversy in the media about whether the FDA regulators are doing their job or are in the pockets of big pharma. Do you have any thoughts how to bring these two streams back together?

AW: That’s certainly a complicated topic, so I can only take on a couple of things.  In terms of delivery of healthcare, we’re so constrained by regulation it’s difficult to maintain the human contact and commitment you need to have to have the faith and confidence we need. I see patients with our residents and medical students in our clinic and the pace to keep on schedule is intimidating and overwhelming. Yet, we also have financial realities. We, like all academic institutions, are facing tremendous economic hurdles, so we can’t be unrealistic about that. But, I feel for our patients. I understand, to some extent, that they feel they are on an assembly line and they have problems getting medications approved by their providers. So there clearly are major impediments along those lines. We don’t have perfect solutions, but I’m constantly reminding residents of our need to keep humanity in the equation and do what we can to make that connection with our patients.  On the FDA side, I had the terrific opportunity to serve on their advisory committee for new psychiatric drugs from 1999 to 2003.  I knew very little about the FDA or how they worked prior to that experience, and I picked up a tremendous amount of respect for the FDA and the people who worked there. They invited us to come in and participate in the training program for FDA reviewers and I was able to take advantage of that. I found a group of extremely talented and very dedicated people, who really care about what they’re doing,   often too much with limited resources and under tremendous pressure from multiple constituencies. From what I saw it was not for lack of diligence or goodwill on the part of the people at the FDA. Rather than blaming inefficiency or incompetence one should try to see what the expectations are vs. what the resources are and the time demands. There certainly are issues and problems that need to be confronted. But I would hate to view the FDA as a group of people who are not concerned or not working hard enough.

AT: I was very interested in some of the stuff you published with Karl Rickels.

AW: That was quite an experience working with Karl. Do you know him well?

AT: I’m trying to meet him so I can do an interview for my own purposes.

AW: He’s an incredible person. I believe he may have the longest continuously funded grant from NIMH of anybody in the country.

AT: Really?

AW:  I don’t know for sure.  The other thing is, he published a book, probably in 1968, and titled something like, Non-Specific Effects on Treatment Outcome, based on ideas and findings about how treatment is presented by the therapist has an effect on outcome.  

AT: That’s fascinating.

AW: Karl’s a great guy.  He’s an interesting fellow.

AT: He has done so much research with the benzodiazepines and the withdrawal problems 

AW: We had this single case on a very standard dose of fifteen milligrams of diazepam a day, where we were able to, absolutely and irrevocably, demonstrate a profound withdrawal reaction.  If you read the details of what we saw and described and read a textbook description of the serious withdrawal reaction from benzos, it’s right there in that one case.  At that time, people did not believe standard doses could be associated with a withdrawal reaction. Before that time, it was only huge doses or combined with a lot of other medications people reported on with withdrawal reactions. .

AT: The big emphasis was on people who take twenty or thirty pills a day, rather than a low dose.

AW: Exactly. Karl was very willing, at the front of the pack, to recognize this was an issue, and talk about in spite of the fact  he gets tremendous funding from industry. Yet he would go to a company from whom he was getting a lot of funding and say, “We’re seeing a lot of problems with your drug”. They’d say, “Thank you, we really need to know something like this.” He developed a major program to study problems of discontinuation from benzodiazepines.

AT: Right and he has a formula for tapering them off.

AW: He laid the groundwork, so we know how to do it safely. Rather than only seeing one side of the picture, he was open to the benefits and limitations. Karl still believes the benzos can be beneficial if used properly.  And, I agree with that one hundred percent.

AT: Do you think they’re better as a front line treatment for anxiety or is it best to mix them with an SSRI?

AW: We’re clearly using the SSRIs more as the major modality. And because benzos are picking up such a negative rap a lot of my colleagues are extremely leery of using them.

AT: Stephen Stahl said you can divide the profession into to those who won’t touch them, and those who say okay, but with caution.

AW: Used with caution, they’re very valuable and important resources. That’s why we need the evidence base to understand the parameters we’re working on.

AT: What do you think of Xanax XR?

AW: I had a lot of reservations about Xanax (alprazolam.)  I felt the withdrawal problems were much more of an issue than with other benzos. I’ve used it a little, not a huge amount, of Xanax XR and we’ve had less of a problem.

AT:  Is there anything you wanted to add?

AW:  You’ve covered most of the things worth chatting about.

AT: Thanks for joining us.

AW:  My pleasure.

( Andrew Winokur was born in Bronxville, New York in 1944.





